
 
            
 

Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary 
Advisory Council 

 
- January 21, 2014 Meeting Minutes- 

 
Date: January 21, 2014 
Time: 6:30pm  
Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 
     
MEETING ATTENDEES    
 
NOAA:  Jeff Gray, Jean Bauer, Sarah Waters, Cathy Green, Russ Green, Harriet Smith, Tane 
Casserley, Stephanie Gandulla, Abbie Diaz 
 
State of Michigan: Wayne Lusardi 
 
SAC Members: Lynda VanDusen, Herbert Palmer, Olin Joynton, Vera Kavanaugh, Shawn 
Sexton, Mark Upham, Jason Snyder, Carol Shafto 
 
SAC Alternates:  Chuck Wiesen, Joe Sobczak, Jim Dessenberg, Rick Fluharty, Ron Meneghel, 
Susan Nielsen, Robert Doyle, Roger Baumgardner 
 
Ex-officio Member: None 
 
Public:   Lesslee Dort, Daniel Moffat, Jay Dutcher 
 
Media:  Nicole Grulke, The Alpena News 
          
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Olin called the meeting to order.  Sarah introduced AmeriCorps member Abbie Diaz.  Abbie will be 
at Thunder Bay NMS for 10 months helping out with education and outreach. 
 
Lynda motioned to approve the November 12, 2013 meeting minutes. Chuck seconded the motion.  
All were in favor.   
 
SANCTUARY OF THE GREAT LAKES BRANDING UPDATE –  
Jay Dutcher – Alpena High School student – co-leader of Fresh 45 
Group is working to promote what Alpena has to offer and create events for teens.  So far they have 
had two dances at Bay Urban and two teen nights at Northern Lights Arena; all four events have 
been successful. The group continues to work on coming up with new ideas to get students more 
excited.  Fresh 45 has been asked to be a part of planning the after prom party, dodge ball nights at 
AHS and other teen related events in the area.  Funds raised by Fresh 45 will be donated to either 
the branding committee or to the Friends of TBNMS. 
 
 



Lesslee Dort – Downtown Development Authority 
Lesslee gave an update on the Michigan Main Street Designation application that has been 
submitted by the DDA.  A Main Street designation would give zero dollars but offers education, 
analysis opportunities, real estate agencies to sell in a commercial market outside of Alpena, 
marketing, etc. The designation would also give Alpena another checkbox on grant applications 
which would help bring in money. 
 
Lesslee will be going to Lansing to present the video that was shot in downtown Alpena. There is a 
group of eight going so far, but others can go to show their support. Main Street is about 
Community driven grass roots action, not top down.   
 
The DDA will be contacted on February 9th if Alpena is chosen.  
 
If you support Main Street and would like to write a letter of support or travel to Lansing for the 
presentation contact Lesslee Dort at the DDA If you have any contacts in Lansing, please use them.   
 
Lesslee showed the Main Street video being submitted. 
 
2013 Northeast Michigan Great Lakes Stewardship Initiative (NEMIGLSI) REPORT – 
Daniel Moffat 
NEMIGLSI just completed a documentary film on place-based education.  It will be showed at the 
Film Festival on Sunday. If you’re interested in a copy talk to Daniel or Jean.   It is also on 
YouTube.  The website for NEMIGLSI is http://nemiglsi.org/.  
 
In supporting, and delivering regional NEMIGLSI place-based stewardship education program 
activities, the following was accomplished: 
 

• More than 30 school buildings across eight counties in northeast Michigan participated in 
programming activities during 2013, receiving access to teacher professional development 
participation and/or funding support for student activities support through regional 
NEMIGLSI programming. 
 

• 118 total educators directly supported by professional development activities.  
 

• 6,010 youth directly engaged through their learning, with community partners in fielding 
place-based stewardship education projects during the 2013 calendar year (3,155 students in 
2012-13 school year + 2,855 students in 2013-2014 school year thus far).  This reflects 
engagement of approximately 18-20% of the 14,500 total student population of targeted six 
counties covered by AMA and COP ESDs during a given school year. One out of five 
students are directly engaged in these projects 
 

• More than 100 unique organizational partners supported student-led place-based projects, 
ranging from local government, state and federal agencies, university, community colleges, 
natural resource NGOs, businesses, and community youth development, and more. 
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EDUCATION UPDATE - Sarah Waters  
TBNMS hosted approximately 320 different programs and outreach events, with approximately 
4,000 people reached during these specific events which included 23 classroom cruises, 24 group 
tours, three conferences, wine tours, library programs, class lectures, workshops, etc. 
 
Staff and volunteers participated in dive shows, boat shows, four county fairs, nautical festivals, a 
Freshwater Summit, and an Engineer Day in Sault Ste. Marie. 
 
TBNMS hosted a field school and helped teach a Marine Tech class. The sanctuary also supported 
every section of the Shipwreck Alley class, hosted both an Earth Day Fair and the first Annual 
Youth Watershed Summit. 
 
The sanctuary also hosted Evenings of Archaeology, Sunday at the Sanctuary Cinema and 
Halloween Trick or Treat. 
 
Two new exhibits were installed, the Science on a Sphere theater and the Green Roof demonstration 
garden. 
 
Just a reminder, the Regional ROV Competition is on May 17, 2014 and the International 
Competition is June 26-29, 2014. 
 
Tane gave a demonstration of the new ROV simulator which is currently being used as a traveling 
exhibit for outreach event, but will be moved to the exhibit space by the SOS theater. ACC has as 
similar one that the students use for training.  Jeff suggested at a future meeting visiting ACC to see 
the lab that has been developed for the Marine Tech program. 
 
FRIENDS BOARD UPDATE – Jeff & Cathy 
The Friends were formed four years ago right before our 10th anniversary.  The original board 
members were Chuck Wiesen, Carol Shafto, and Judi Stillion.  The current board members are now 
Chuck, Carol, Missi LeFave, Al Moe and Beach Hall.  The board meets quarterly.  The Friends 
group is an independent 501c3. 
 
One of the main things the Friends group does is manage and operate the store.  The revenue from 
the store allows the visitor center to stay open by paying for the store staff. The store has some great 
new products coming in for the 2014 season.  Other income is generated from bike rentals, rental of 
the education room, theater and visitor center, and fee for service programs.  
 
The second part of the Friends’ funding comes from fundraising.  Fundraising is critical in order to 
keep the visitor center free.  Friends are also a critical part of our granting we have used the Friends 
to apply for numerous grants.   
 
The Friends are now focusing on sustained giving to help keep the education programs and visitor 
center going.  By ramping up our Friends work, we are creating partnerships not just raising money.  
In an effort to reconnect to people that have participated in the past, we sent out a letter recruiting 
people to donate and become a friend.  To date, we have had over 70 people become or renew their 
membership.  This is just a start of what we can do to connect with the community to raise funds.  
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The Friends and sanctuary staff continue to develop a plan to engage at many different levels.  
Hope that all of the advisory council members will become a Friend.  All Friends receive store 
discounts, monthly communications, etc.    We welcome any input you have or any suggestions of 
what we can do as a friends group or if you want to get involved. 
 
Chuck Wiesen and Carol Shafto spoke about the importance of the Friends group and the 
importance of having 100% staff and advisory council commitment.  It will make it easier for the 
Board to solicit and leverage donations if they can say that they have 100% support from staff and 
SAC. The dollar amount doesn’t matter, just the commitment is important. 
 
All of the Friends’ membership money goes to our endowment fund at the CFNEM, long-term 
funds for down the road, but the having the money there still helps us today.   
 
Skiff Raffle – The Friends are doing another raffle fundraiser. Last year we raffled a kayak, this 
year we are raffling a Skiff.  The skiff was built by the Thunder Bay Community Boat Building 
Program. Raffle tickets are available for SAC members to sell. See Stephanie to get tickets if you 
are interested in helping sell them.  
 
SANCTUARY & BOUNDARY EXPANSION UPDATE  
Monthly digital newsletter Thunderstruck sent out in January – will continue monthly.  If you didn’t 
receive it let the staff know. 
 
Expansion is continuing to move forward.  Jeff had some great meetings in Washington and is 
hoping to have some good progress in the next couple of months. 
 
Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center – At the beginning of 2013, sanctuary staff set the goal to 
have 100,000 visitors.  That goal didn’t happen.  The government shutdown was a huge factor, 
missed out on Lighthouse Festival Weekend, end of the season boat tours, and many school groups. 
Staff is committed to continuing to work on reaching that number this year.  Marketing in our own 
community is important. Stephanie’s work with the media has been tremendous.   
 
2nd Annual Thunder Bay Film Festival – The 1st Annual Thunder Bay Film Festival was held in 
October last year.  Staff decided to shift it to January for 2014.  The Festival has a full line up of 
films and social events.  Reception Friday, filmmakers’ panel on Saturday, and a Film Festival wrap 
party on Sunday at 5:00 at the Black Sheep Pub (who is one of the festival sponsors.)  
  
The Thunder Bay Winery is also a sponsor. They are also currently selling their “Rockport Red” 
wine with the proceeds being donated to the Friends.   
 
The Mayor proclaimed the week of January 20th the Thunder Bay Film Festival Week.   
 
RESEARCH UPDATE –  
Last summer, Thunder Bay provided staff and information for a documentary that just premiered in 
the UK - Ghost Ship of Thunder Bay.  The film debuted to approximately one million viewers. 
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Shipwreck Data to Date: 
 
 Total known sites 93 
 Site visit/images/video – 77 
 Sonar image 42 
 Mosaic – 11 
 Site sketch 16 
 Site plans - 24 
 
In 2013: 
53 days on the water 
255 dives in TBNMS and other ONMS site 
 
Looking at putting out some new mooring buoys this summer on four wrecks Monrovia, Wilson, 
New Orleans, and John Shaw. 
 
Russ demonstrated the storing and analyzing of shipwreck data the staff uses called GIS 
(Geographic Information System). During his demonstration, he highlighted a few of the wreck 
sites and explained how they collect and share the data with others. 
 
In July, sanctuary staff will help co-teach some ACC marine tech classes. Grand Valley State 
University will also be here.   
 
Also this summer the research team will continue their work in the Middle Island sinkhole, as well 
as their work on the reef restoration project and zebra mussels. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None. 
 
ADJOURN - The meeting was adjourned at 8:32pm. 
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Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary 
Advisory Council 

 
- March 18, 2014 Meeting Minutes- 

 
Date: March 18, 2014 
Time: 6:30pm  
Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 
     
MEETING ATTENDEES    
 
NOAA:  Jeff Gray, Jean Bauer, Cathy Green, Russ Green, Stephanie Gandulla, Chuck Bennett, 
Daniel Moffatt, Jacob DeWitt, Abbie Diaz 
 
State of Michigan: Wayne Lusardi 
 
SAC Members: Herb Palmer, Vera Kavanaugh, Lynda Van Dusen, Mark Upham, Shawn Sexton, 
Don Newport, Olin Joynton 
 
SAC Alternates:  Chuck Wiesen, Robert Doyle, Ron Meneghel, Roger Baumgardner, Jim 
Dessenberg, Joe Sobczak 
 
Ex-officio Member: None 
 
Public:   Jerry and Barb Meek 
 
Media:  Nicole Grulke, The Alpena News 
          
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Olin called the meeting to order.   
 
Don Newport motioned to approve the January 21, 2014 meeting minutes. Chuck Wiesen seconded 
the motion.  All were in favor.   
 
AMERICORPS REPORT  
 
Shipwreck Preservation and Education:  Alternative Break Weekend – Abbie Diaz 
The Alternative Break Weekend is a volunteer weekend in partnership with Central Michigan 
University.  During the weekend of April 4th-6th 12 CMU students, including two site leaders, will 
come to TBNMS and provide 15-20 service hours doing artifact conservation and documentation, 
exhibit maintenance, archival work, and research.  Abbie will also lead them in an ROV build. 
  
Jeff stressed that the AmeriCorps members are key to our staff here.  We’ve asked Huron Pines to 
come give a presentation on their larger mission at a later SAC meeting. 
 



FRIENDS BOARD UPDATE – Cathy Green 
Friends of TBNMS Mission – to support the mission and programs of TBNMS. 
 
Membership & participation isn’t just about collecting funds, it’s also about sharing information 
with other people and reaching out to the community.  It’s also about inviting people to participate.  
There are many ways you can participate.  Some examples are the boat building program, 
conservation lab, education & outreach programs, Maritime Festival, the ROV competition, as well 
as financial contributions.   
 
As of today, the Friends year-end campaign raised $13,416 from 90 individual contributions. 
 
Revenue Generation – The Sanctuary Store has lots of great NOAA gear, as well as general 
Michigan and Great Lakes items.  The store is currently being renovated to accommodate more 
merchandise and more displays. All of the funds generated by the store are used for store inventory 
and staffing of the exhibits.  As we move forward, our goal is to have revenue from the store also 
cover additional programming, as well as exhibit updates. 
 
Special Events – The Friends group makes it possible for the sanctuary to have special events 
including the recent Thunder Bay Film Festival. The film festival was very well attended (over 400 
people), reaching lots of new people that we haven’t reached before.  There was a tremendous 
amount of media coverage (27 media stories) which included local and national coverage. The 
Friends partnered with local businesses for sponsorships and in kind donations.   
 
All of the sanctuary’s events bring in people, which help to spread the message of the sanctuary’s 
mission, generating good press, and maybe even some revenue. 
 
Community Partnerships – The friends are working with other businesses like Stoney Acres, 
Thunder Bay Winery, Marketplace, City of Alpena, and the Alpena Chamber of Commerce.  The 
Friends also support networks of environmental groups and teachers. 
 
The Future – The Friends have made great progress on all fronts.  In April, Jeff and Cathy will be 
attending training on fundraising in Washington, DC.  Going forward Jeff, Cathy, and the Friends’ 
Board will be working together to build the Friends’ strategic and communications plans.  The 
Friends’ current board members are Al Moe, Carol Shafto, Chuck Wiesen, Missi LeFave, and 
Beach Hall. 
 
Your Role – As a member of the SAC you are already a friend by volunteering your time and 
helping spread the sanctuary message.  Donations are welcome and there is no dollar limit to 
become a friend.   
 
SANCTUARY UPDATE  
The SAC toured the store to view the renovations, the boat building to see the Mackinaw boat being 
built by a group of community members, and the conservation lab. 
 
MATE International ROV Competition will be held here June 26-28, 2014. 
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Stephanie showed a video of the actual mission that was put together to help students learn about 
the tasks.  Stephanie gave an overview of the different missions the teams will have to perform.  
The competition will bring approximately 1,000 people to the area.  Great for the local economy 
and exposing people to Northern Michigan.   
 
Partnering with ACC to promote ACC Marine Tech Program.   
 
Hoping for lots of national and international press from the ROV Competition, which will create a 
tremendous opportunity to promote the Marine Tech Program at ACC.  Industry professionals will 
also be here and have exposure to ACC and its program. 
 
ACC received a grant that provided funding to send a couple of students with ACC staff member 
David Cummings and Russ Green to a trade show in New Orleans called “Underwater 
Intervention.”  Russ & David presented a paper on the ACC partnership with TBNMS. Several 
thousand people attend this event.   
 
During their visit to New Orleans the students visited Oceaneering which is a large commercial 
ROV company that builds ROVs and does off shore work and were given a special 3-hour tour. 
This is one of the paths ACC students can chose.  There is a large demand for jobs in this field.   
 
Another company that builds ROVs, Seaview out of Dexter, Michigan, will be coming to TBNMS 
with no cost to us; we will provide them with some boat time for testing their ROVs.   
 
2GRobotics which does underwater laser scanning out of Connecticut will also be coming for a 
week at no cost to us, we will give them boat time for using their scanner and we can evaluate and 
see how we might use this technology. The value of what they are bringing is upwards of $25,000.   
 
Andrew Augustyn who works in the store and is a graduate of the ACC program received an 
internship on the NOAA ship Okeanos Explorer.  
 
The BWET Grant has been extended for another $50,000.  This is the third year we have received 
this grant. 
 
Daniel Moffatt introduced Jacob DeWitt, AmeriCorps Member who will be working with GLSI 
until November. He will be working with schools to do water testing and entering the information 
onto a website.  He is also working with Alpena High School teacher John Caplis’ Shipwreck Alley 
class. 
 
Daniel Moffatt was invited by the National Marine Sanctuary Foundation to talk to several 
congressional committees regarding the topic Science for Solutions.  He spoke about National 
Marine Sanctuaries and what they do, as well as the innovative partnerships his program has with 
TBNMS. 
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At our next SAC meeting on May 13th, Dr. Drew Gronewold, Physical Scientist with the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), will offer a perspective on historical Great 
Lakes water level observations and projections, as well as an overview of the key drivers behind 
water level change.  
 
The public calendar is on the sanctuary website www.thunderbay.noaa.gov . The “News & Events” 
tab is located on the left side of the homepage.  This calendar lists all of our events, as well as our 
partner’s events. 
 
US Heritage Route 23 has been working with NEMCOG to do more interpretation to promote 
tourism and has developed a series of short films.  The first film completed is called “Shipwreck 
Alley.”  This film was shown during the meeting and can also be viewed at www.heritage23.org.  
The plan is for the video to be incorporated throughout the heritage route in some kiosks and will 
also be available on the website for vacation planning.  
 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None 
 
ADJOURN - The meeting was adjourned at 8:15pm.  
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Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary 
Advisory Council 

 
- July 29, 2014 Meeting Minutes- 

 
Date: July 29, 2014 
Time: 6:30pm  
Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 
     
MEETING ATTENDEES    
 
NOAA:  Jean Bauer, Jeff Gray, Sarah Waters, Russ Green, Harriet Smith, Abbie Diaz, Chuck 
Bennett, Tane Casserley 
 
State of Michigan: None 
 
SAC Members: Lynda VanDusen, Herb Palmer, Vera Kavanaugh, Olin Joynton, Steve Kroll, 
Susan Nielsen, Robert Doyle, Shari Davis 
 
SAC Alternates:  Chuck Wiesen, Ron Meneghel, Jim Dessenberg 
 
Ex-officio Member: None 
 
Public:   Andrew Augustyn, Phil Hartmeyer, Don McMaster 
 
Media:  Nicole Grulke, The Alpena News 
          
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Olin Joynton called the meeting to order.   
 
Steve Kroll motioned to approve the May 13, 2014 meeting minutes.  Lynda VanDusen seconded 
the motion.  All were in favor.   
 
FAC & SAC CHAIRS JOINT MEETING – Steve Kroll & Olin Joynton 
Olin Joynton and Steve Kroll attended the annual SAC Chairs and Federal Advisory Committee 
meetings in Galveston in early June at the Flower Garden Banks National Marine Sanctuary.  
During the week there was a joint meeting with the marine protected areas FAC members and the 
SAC Chairs.  During that joint session, Dan Basta spoke on his most recent paper Placed Based 
Stewardship.  Matt Stout presented on the tourism initiatives being worked on at each sanctuary. 
Thunder Bay NMS was highlighted during the session with mention of our partnership with Lady 
Michigan. 
 
Steve Kroll is a member of the FAC which is made up of 20 people from around the country.  The 
FAC provides is the advisory council for the Marine Protected Areas (MPA).  There are 
approximately 1700 MPA’s across the United States.  The MPA FAC is looking at a much broader 
base than what the SAC is looking at.    



 
During the joint meeting a document was drafted, “A Call to Action from the Marine Protected 
Areas Federal Advisory Committee and the National Marine Sanctuary Advisory Councils – 
Destination Marine Protected Areas:  Sustaining America’s Most Treasured Ocean Places for 
Recreation and Stewardship” (see attached.) 
 
Chuck Wiesen made a motion to discuss the document and Lynda VanDusen seconded it.  
 
Steve and Olin presented the resolution and spoke about the effort that was put into creating this 
document.  There was some compromise by all involved in drafting this language, so there might be 
something in here you don’t agree with it but try to find something you do agree with.  Steve really 
pushed the language “and the Great Lakes” because the lakes are just as important as the ocean. 
 
Where does the document go from here?  It is going to the Department of Commerce and the 
Department of Interior, which are the agencies that proposed the question to them and asked for a 
recommendation.   
 
Olin called for a vote in favor of supporting this document, all were in favor. 
 
BOUNDARY EXPANSION UPDATE – Jeff Gray 
Our final Environmental Impact Statement will be filed on Friday.  It will outline our preferred 
alternative for boundary expansion. Sometime within the next 30 to 45 days or so the final rule will 
be published which will essentially be expansion of the sanctuary.  Next time we meet we should be 
officially expanded.   
 
Jeff has been pushing to get the expansion done by September.  On September 6th the Friends of 
TBNMS will be hosting an event to celebrate the sanctuary and all of the accomplishments of 2014.  
There will be community events during the day, including free glass-bottom boat tours and an 
evening fundraiser event (more details will be emailed at a later date.)   
 
During the following week TBNMS will be hosting the annual ONMS Leadership Team meeting, 
so all of the superintendents from around the country, along with ONMS leadership will be 
attending the evening celebration event. 
 
During Capitol Hill Ocean’s Week in June, Senator Levin introduced the bill for NOAA to look at 
more Great Lakes sites. On September 6th, TBNMS will also be hosting a workshop for 
communities around the Great Lakes that are interested in becoming sanctuaries. 
 
 
INTERNATIONAL ROV COMPETITION  
We have received tremendous feedback from MATE, participants, parents, the community, etc.  
Lots of great stories of hotel owners driving teams to Walmart, fabricator Scott Stevens staying up 
all night to help a team build a part they needed, and another community member provided 
directions to a team that was lost while walking around town. 
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The International ROV competition brought over 1,000 people to our community.  It also resulted 
in over 13,000 news stories around the globe, 500 million media impressions, which is valued over 
$5,000,000. 

Since the event we have had a lot of people inquiring about how they can get involved or get a team 
together and sanctuary staff have been conducting ROV building workshops (see attached 
information).   
 
The tank has been utilized for workshops and the ACC Marine Tech Program; we are continuing to 
find new ways to attract people and are hopeful that this continues to be another attraction point to 
Alpena.  Also planning to utilize the tank for the annual regional competition. 
 
We would like to host the International ROV Competition here again in 3-4 years.  
 
Oceaneering, a large company that is involved in the oil and gas industry, with ACC staff and 
provided advice on the Marine Tech program.  Oceaneering also conducted job interviews with the 
three Marine Tech graduates.  All three graduates, including sanctuary employee Andrew 
Augustyn, were offered jobs as ROV technicians.  This is a growing industry, with many job 
opportunities available.  In 3 to 4 years, they can be making six figure salaries.   
 
Oceaneering also left a simulator here for ACC, which is valued at approximately $100,000. 
 
Since the ROV competition, enrollment numbers for the ACC program have increased. 
 
SANCTUARY UPDATE 
Sanctuary staff will be teaching ACC’s Marine Tech 120 – Ocean Issues in the Great Lakes.  
During this course the students are learning technical skills required to do research at sea and they 
are tasked to plan and execute ROV and side scan sonar surveys. The students are also learning 
basic and advanced boat handling techniques that are instrumental in their development in marine 
science careers. 
 
Thunder Bay NMS is also partnering with Grand Valley State University.  GVSU brought some 
students here this summer for a two week program.   
 
Maritime Festival was the best festival yet.  Hoping to continue to grow the event. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None. 
 
ADJOURN - The meeting was adjourned at 7:15pm and moved to the Lady Michigan for the 
SAC’s private shipwreck cruise.   
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Thunder Bay National Marine Sanctuary 
Advisory Council 

 
- September 16, 2014 Meeting Minutes- 

 
Date: September 16, 2014 
Time: 6:30pm  
Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 
     
MEETING ATTENDEES    
 
NOAA:  Jean Bauer, Jeff Gray, Russ Green, Pat Saker, Phil Hartmeyer, Harriet Smith, Stephanie 
Gandulla, Chuck Bennett 
 
State of Michigan: Wayne Lusardi, 
 
SAC Members: Shari Davis, Olin Joynton, Jeff Kowalski, Steve Kroll, Don Newport, Herb 
Palmer, Carol Shafto, Shawn Sexton, Mark Upham, Lynda VanDusen 
 
SAC Alternates:  Ron Meneghel, Susan Nielsen, Chuck Wiesen  
 
Ex-officio Member: None 
 
Public:   Barb & Jerry Meek 
 
Media:  Nicole Grulke, The Alpena News, Allison Preston, WBKB 
          
WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 
Olin Joynton called the meeting to order.   
 
Lynda VanDusen motioned to approve the July 29, 2014 meeting minutes. Mark Upham seconded 
the motion.  All were in favor.   
 
BOUNDARY EXPANSION AND EVENTS – Jeff 
On September 5th and 6th Thunder Bay NMS’s boundaries officially expanded.  On the 5th the rule 
was published and on the 6th we received a letter from the Governor saying that the State of 
Michigan is in agreement with the expansion. 
 
The process to expand the boundaries started many years ago and it was through the efforts of the 
SAC that it happened. The staff is grateful for your patience and your encouragement to get this 
done.  We are excited to move forward with our expanded boundaries and take the responsibility 
seriously. 
 
Steve Kroll and Carol Shafto were on the boundary expansion working group when we first started 
this endeavor. During their discussions the issue of SAC government seats was brought up and the 



importance to include representatives from the newly expanded boundary government agencies.  
We value having local governments at the table and feel that they have been a major reason for our 
success.  
 
Now that the expansion is finalized we will need to address this issue.  Our council is limited to 15 
seats and 15 alternates.  We would like to form a working group to discuss restructuring the SAC 
and provide recommendations to Jeff Gray and Dan Basta.   
 
Looking for ways to bring more people to the table from areas that have been very excited to be 
involved.  It is possible to have non-voting members beyond the 15 seats.  Our charter does outline 
what the seats should be, and it should be more constituency based than government, we just 
happened to have more government seats.  
 
Carol mentioned that there are currently four Alpena government seats, so it is possible that the 
group may come back with a recommendation to eliminate some of those; please don’t take it 
personally. 
 
Olin Joynton called for a motion to reconvene the working group.  Chuck Wiesen motioned to form 
a working group to look at restructuring the council.  Shawn Sexton seconded the motion.  All were 
in favor. 
 
Steve Kroll, Carol Shafto, Olin Joynton and Don Newport volunteered to serve on this working 
group.  Feel free to give your thoughts on restructuring to the committee so they can be addressed 
during their meeting.   
 
We would like to have recommendations ready for the November SAC meeting.  Officer elections 
were supposed to happen this meeting but will be postponed until we have a decision on how we 
will move forward with restructuring.   
 
Jean Bauer will email the working group to schedule a meeting.  
 
Expansion Events – The sanctuary had three different events on September 6th.  During the day the 
Alpena Shipwreck Tours and the sanctuary offered free glass bottom boat cruises as a thank you to 
the community for their support of expansion and all of our events that took place during the 
summer.  The tickets were sold out by 10:00am that day.  ACC was also on hand giving ROV 
demonstrations and there was extra interpretation in the exhibits. 
 
That evening the Friends of TBNMS hosted the annual Celebrate the Sanctuary event which 
focused on boundary expansion.  Approximately 250 people were in attendance for the celebration. 
During the event guests heard from Senator Levin, Dr. Robert Ballard, Dr. Lubchenco and Dan 
Basta.  Dr. Lubchenco is the former head of NOAA and was involved the one that gave us 
permission to move forward with expansion.  When she retired she said she would be back to 
celebrate with us. It was an honor to have her and all of our special guests in attendance.  
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The third event took place during the day and was a workshop sponsored by the National Marine 
Sanctuary Foundation for communities around the Great Lakes that are interested in bringing a 
sanctuary to their community.   
 
In 2000, there was a hold placed on creating more national marine sanctuary sites.  Thunder Bay 
NMS was the last one to be designated.  The sanctuary nomination process opened up in June 2014 
and there has been demand around the country for designating sanctuary sites.   
 
In January, Levin introduced a bill for NOAA to pay special attention to communities around the 
Great Lakes and is the reason we hosted the workshop here at Thunder Bay. 
  
There were representatives from four Great Lakes’ states in attendance – New York, Illinois, 
Pennsylvania, and Wisconsin. During the workshop they heard presentations from Thunder Bay 
staff, Senator Levin, and the national marine sanctuary program.  Carol Shafto, Steve Kroll and 
Sandra Clark from the Michigan Department of Natural Resources hosted a panel.   
 
Jeff thinks we will see more and more communities from around the Great Lakes looking to us for 
guidance on becoming a sanctuary. 
 
Thunder Bay NMS also hosted the annual sanctuaries Leadership Team meeting September 6-11.  
The meeting was attended by all of the sanctuary superintendents, regional directors and leadership 
from the national marine sanctuary program, 40 people in total. It was a great opportunity for them 
to be here for the sanctuary celebration on the 6th.  
 
OUTREACH UPDATE  
Between International ROV and the boundary expansion we have had the following media 
coverage: 
 
June 13,000 stories = 500 million impression = $5 million (in equivalent advertising) 
 
September – 700 stories = 42 million impressions = $1.1 million 
 
Impression is how many times a person sees a story. 
 
THUNDER BAY FILM FESTIVAL – Stephanie Gandulla 
The dates for the 2015 TB Film Festival are January 21-25.  The film festival is a community 
celebration of film, education, and the environment.  Film festivals create awareness about issues.  
 
Last year all seven of the screenings nearly sold out, with approximately 500 people in attendance. 
The festival had 30 media and 12 area sponsors. 
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2015 Film Festival highlights: 
 
 Rogers City screening 
 Preview party with local businesses 
 Wine tastings 
 Award winning films 
 Science on a Sphere films 
 Michigan and visiting filmmakers 
 Filmmakers’ panel 
 Filmmakers’ workshop 
 Wrap party 
 
2015 Film Festival volunteer opportunities: 
 
 Film screenings 
 Sanctuary Ambassador 
 Ticket takers 
 Theater ushers 
 Filmmakers’ liaison 
 Photographer 
 Fundraiser 
 Event planning  
 And more 
 
Please contact Stephanie if you are interested in volunteering. 
 
VOLUNTEER PROGRAM – Stephanie Gandulla 
Volunteer Appreciation Celebration – October 2, 5:30pm-7:00pm at the GLMHC.  
 
Increased 2,000 volunteer hours last year, this year we’ve increased another 2,000.  
 
Next volunteer opportunity is the Downtown Halloween Trick or Treat event on October 24, 5:00-
7:00pm. The Home Depot is going to partner with us again and will be having a kids’ boat building 
activity in the education room.   
 
RESEARCH UPDATE – Russ Green 
Wayne has been working on mooring buoys in the expanded area.   
 
We’ve been awarded a grant from MDOT for $250k to do outdoor interpretation extending to the 
new boundaries. 
 
Thunder Bay staff have been working in the expanded boundaries since Dr. Robert Ballard was 
here in 2001 and have worked at 72 of the 92 sites that are in the expanded boundaries. 
 
Russ talked about the process used for deploying mooring buoys and determining the positioning of 
where to drop the anchor. 
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Have conducted side scan sonar on many of the northern boundary wrecks.  Also on wrecks to the 
south. 
 
Russ showed examples of the side scan sonar and still images that have been collected on many of 
the wrecks. 
 
Worked with US Fish & Wildlife on Six Fathom Bank, Lake Trout spawning area.  
 
Also working on the Port Site Collaborative Survey conducting sonar survey at Rogers City. 
 
SANCTUARY UPDATE 
Visitor status last year was 82,000.  We are currently over 84,000 with a quarter of the year to go.  
Our goal for this year is 100,000. 
 
Revenue from the store and Friends’ donations help to staff the visitor center and fund most of our 
education programs.   
 
The Friends of TBNMS annual campaign kicked off in September with the Sanctuary Celebration 
and a mailing. Besides donating, another way the SAC can help is thinking of people you know that 
may be interested in being involved with the Friends.  Feel free to hand out Friends’ brochures or 
give their contact information to Cathy Green. 
 
GREAT LAKES ENVIRONMENTAL RESEARCH LAB  
 
Observing the Great Lakes – Steve Ruberg, GLERL 
Scientist Steve Ruberg gave a presentation regarding the work GLERL does in the Great Lakes, 
particularly deploying and using data buoys to collect lake science information. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT – None 
 
ADJOURN - The meeting was adjourned at 8:30pm. 
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- November 18, 2014 Meeting Minutes- 

 

Date: November 18, 2014 

Time: 6:30pm  

Location: Great Lakes Maritime Heritage Center, 500 W. Fletcher Street, Alpena, MI 

     

MEETING ATTENDEES    

 

NOAA:  Jean Bauer, Jeff Gray, Cathy Green, Pat Saker, Phil Hartmeyer, Harriet Smith, Chuck 

Bennett, Tane Casserley, Sarah Waters 

 

State of Michigan: Wayne Lusardi 

 

SAC Members: Olin Joynton, Steve Kroll, Herb Palmer, Shawn Sexton, Carol Shafto, Mark 

Upham 

 

SAC Alternates:  Roger Baumgardner, Jim Dessenberg, Robert Doyle, Ron Meneghel, Susan 

Nielsen, Charles Wiesen 

 

Ex-officio Member: None 

 

Public:   Don Labar, Ellen Marsden, University of Vermont 

 

Media:  Nicole Grulke, The Alpena News 

          

WELCOME AND ACTION ITEMS 

Olin Joynton called the meeting to order.   

  

Chuck Wiesen motioned to approve the September 16, 2014 meeting minutes. Mark Upham 

seconded the motion.  All were in favor.   

 

The draft 2015 meeting dates were discussed.  The normal January meeting date would’ve been the 

same week as the Film Festival, plus there will be a lots going on with the potential of restructuring 

the SAC. Council members felt waiting to meet until March was too long.  Carol motioned to add a 

January meeting date. Shawn Sexton seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Jean will send out 

the updated 2015 meeting dates after the staff looks at their calendars.   

 

Ocean Exchange Report – Dr. Olin Joynton  
In October, Olin attended the Ocean Exchange in Savannah, GA.  The Ocean Exchange promotes 

innovative organizations and entrepreneurs who are implementing tangible solutions that shape the 

future.  At the 2014 event the highlight was accelerate sustainability – that is, generate economic 

growth and increased productivity, while reducing the use of nature’s resources and waste.  (See 

attached for more information.)  










































	2014_sac_minutes
	2014_sac_minutes
	01.21.14 Final
	03.18.14 Final

	7.29.14 Minutes & attachments (1)

	09_16_ 2014 SAC Minutes



